
This document represents the official meeting record of the October 14, 2015, Portland 
Development Commission (PDC) Board of Commissioners (Board) Meeting held at 222 NW 
Fifth Ave., Portland, OR  97209.  The full video recording of this meeting can be found at 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=M_C-ctJW3yM. 

1. Call to Order and Roll Call 
 
Chair Tom Kelly called the meeting to order at approximately 3:00 p.m.  Ms. Gina Wiedrick, 
PDC Board recording secretary, called the PDC Board roll: 
 
Chair Tom Kelly PRESENT 
Commissioner Gustavo Cruz PRESENT 
Commissioner Aneshka Dickson PRESENT 
Commissioner Mark Edlen ABSENT 
Commissioner William Myers PRESENT 
 
2. Commissioner Reports 
 
Commissioner Myers

On September 10, attended the Hispanic Metropolitan Chamber’s Hispanic Heritage 
Celebration Dinner. 
On September 10, attended the Trimet Orange Line Grand Opening celebration. 

 
Commissioner Dickson 

On September 24, attended the Bridge Meadows’ 10th Annual Imagine Fall Auction + 
Gala. 
On October 8, attended the Northwest Housing Alternatives’ Home Sweet Home 
fundraiser. 
On September 29, attended the Urban League of Portland’s Equal Opportunity Day 
Awards Dinner. 

 
Commissioner Cruz 

On September 10, attended the Hispanic Metropolitan Chamber’s Hispanic Heritage 
Celebration Dinner. 
On September 25, attended the Latino Network’s Noche Bella Dinner. 

 
Chair Kelly 

On September 21, attended a meeting at the former Sugar Shack property with Mayor 
Charlie Hales, PDC staff, and representatives from the community. 
On September 25, spoke at the Our 42nd Avenue Neighborhood Prosperity Initiative 
business breakfast. 
On September 27 through 30, along with Deputy Director Kimberly Branam, attended 
the Toronto Best Practices Trip. 
On October 13, along with Executive Director Quinton, attended a Portland City Council 
(City Council) work session on the tax increment financing (TIF) for affordable housing 
set aside policy. 
This morning, attended the second PDC Financial Sustainability Committee meeting. 
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3. Executive Director Report 
 

On September 29, attended the Urban League of Portland’s Equal Opportunity Day Awards Dinner. 
On September 10, attended the Hispanic Metropolitan Chamber’s Hispanic Heritage Celebration 
Dinner. 
On October 8, attended the Street Roots’ Family Breakfast. 
On September 30, the third Startup PDX Challenge closed; a committee is in the process of going 
through the applications to select the semifinalists for the public to vote for a special winner, then a 
panel will interview the semifinalists and make a final decision.  The winners will be announced in 
early to mid-December. 
On September 29, California-based technology company GuideSpark announced the opening of a 
Portland office that will hire over 200 local employees. 
On October 7, California-based Beneficial State Bank (which now owns Albina Community Bank and 
the former ShoreBank Pacific assets) hosted Money on a Mission; PDC staff volunteered to help 
organize and be at the event. 
On October 9, the City of Portland (City) awarded PDC $90,000 from the Citywide Innovation Fund; 
this will enable PDC to develop a “web-clinic” to work with disadvantaged businesses. 
This week Portland Mercado is celebrating six months in operation; in the coming weeks they will be 
hosting an event celebrating Latino entrepreneurship. 
On October 21, along with a handful of local technology companies, PDC will sponsor a 4K 4Charity 
Fun Run PDX benefiting Rosemary Anderson High School. 
On October 22, the Oregon Story Board is holding its second Demo Day. 
On October 27, will be hosting the Lents Development Open House.  For more information go to 
http://www.pdc.us/our-work/urban-renewal-areas/lents.aspx. 
On October 28, ZoiglHaus Brew Pub will hold their official Grand Opening.  On October 7, The 
Oregonian’s first readers’ choice poll named ZoiglHaus as Portland’s best happy hour location. 
Be sure to check out the new community mural on the side of Working Class Acupuncture’s building 
in the Lents Town Center Urban Renewal Area (URA). 
PDC is now accepting applications for the Community Livability Grant program; deadline for 
applications is November 13.  For more information go to http://www.pdc.us/clg. 
Introduced two new employees: 
o Leila Aman, Senior Project/Program Coordinator in the Urban Development Department 

Neighborhood team. 
o Vivian Chang, temporary employee hired to help with the implementation of PDC’s Enterprise 

Resource Planning System. 
 
4. Public Comment for Items Not on Agenda 
 
Connie Ashbrook, Executive Director of Oregon Tradeswomen, Inc.  Ms. Ashbrook thanked PDC for its 
support of their work and presented the PDC Board with a plaque.  Flyers were handed out and can be 
found in Attachment 1. 

CONSENT AGENDA 
 
5. Action Item: Resolution 7150 – Authorizing the Execution of a Lease Amendment with Lease-

It, Inc., for the Portland Development Commission Property Located at 3620 NE Martin Luther 
King, Jr. Boulevard and within the Interstate Corridor Urban Renewal Area 
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With this action, the PDC Board will authorize the execution of Amendment Number One to Ground 
Lease Agreement (Lease Amendment) between PDC and Lease-It, Inc., for the PDC-owned real property 
located within the Interstate Corridor URA and referred to as the 3620 NE Martin Luther King, Jr. 
Boulevard Surface Parking Lot. 
  
Execution of the Lease Amendment will extend the term of the original lease for an additional five years 
and authorize PDC to take back the responsibility for payment of the electrical service for the parking lot 
light pole.  PDC Board action is required because the aggregate term of the original lease exceeds five 
years. 
 
Chair Kelly called for a motion to approve Resolution 7150; Commissioner Dickson moved and 
Commissioner Cruz seconded the motion. 
 
AYES:  Cruz, Dickson, Kelly, Myers 
NAYS:  None 
 
REGULAR AGENDA 
 
6. Action Item: Resolution 7146 – Authorizing the Executive Director to Execute a Purchase and 

Sale Agreement to Convey 0.39 Acres of Real Property in the Interstate Corridor Urban 
Renewal Area to Geza Development, LLC, for $415,000 

 
PDC staff presenting this item: 
Will Thier, Senior Project/Program Coordinator 
 
With this action, the PDC Board will authorize the Executive Director to execute a Purchase and Sale 
Agreement between PDC and Geza Development, LLC (Buyer), for the conveyance of the C&M Motors 
site, a 16,837 square foot PDC-owned parcel located at 6931 NE Martin Luther King, Jr. Boulevard in the 
Interstate Corridor URA for the purchase price of $415,000.  Buyer intends to relocate their residential 
construction firm to this site to operate their business. 
 
Commissioner Cruz asked for an explanation of the five-year restriction.  Mr. Thier responded that the 
Martin Luther King, Jr. corridor has seen a significant amount of new residential development and in 
keeping with PDC’s Strategic Plan to preserve complete neighborhoods, PDC staff saw an opportunity to 
preserve currently-existing commercial space for continued use; the proposal is to put a five-year 
restriction on the property after which time the property is no longer subject to the commercial use 
restriction. 
 
Commissioner Dickson asked if after the five years, if the buyer wants to sell the property, do PDC’s 
policies apply to the new buyer?  Mr. Thier responded that yes, PDC policies would apply because the 
restriction is on the title and it generally states that when the owner of the property wants to redevelop 
it, the owner must obtain PDC’s permission. 
 
Meron Alemseghed, Managing Member of Geza Development, LLC, and General Manager of Dozer 
Construction, LLC., urged the PDC Board to approve this sale, gave general information on the company, 
and its desire to be housed in one location. 
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Commissioner Dickson asked how long the buyer has been in business.  Mr. Alemseghed responded that 
he has been in the area for 33 years, and has been in this business for about 20 years. 
 
Chair Kelly called for a motion to approve Resolution 7146; Commissioner Myers moved and 
Commissioner Cruz seconded the motion. 
 
AYES:  Cruz, Dickson, Kelly, Myers 
NAYS:  None 
 
7. Information Item: Update on the Tax Increment Financing Set Aside for Affordable Housing 

Policy 
 
PDC staff and others presenting this item: 
Kimberly Branam, Deputy Director 
Javier Mena, Assistant Housing Director, Portland Housing Bureau (PHB) 
 
The purpose of this item is for PDC staff to provide an update to the PDC Board on the TIF Set Aside for 
Affordable Housing Policy (Set Aside Policy).  The Set Aside Policy, which was originally adopted in 2006, 
stipulates that PDC annually provide a set amount of TIF to PHB for the construction and preservation of 
affordable housing in URAs. 
 
PDC staff last briefed the PDC Board on the Set Aside Policy on September 9, 2015.  Since then, City 
Council held a work session on the Set Aside Policy on October 13, 2015.  Ms. Branam provided an 
update on the City Council’s work session and feedback.  She added that City Council is expected to take 
action on proposed changes to the Set Aside Policy at their October 21, 2015, meeting. 
   
Chair Kelly asked Mr. Mena for a high-level summary of the October 2015 State of Housing in Portland 
report (Housing Report).  Mr. Mena responded that the Housing Report sheds a light on the City’s 
investment needs for affordable housing throughout the city, especially in neighborhoods facing 
displacement and gentrification pressures. 
 
Commissioner Dickson asked the following questions: 

On the $61,000,000 Notice of Funds Availability (NOFA), are there any specific requirements for 
development for targeting certain demographics, or is it open?  Mr. Mena responded that it is 
open; however, in the Central City and Downtown Waterfront URA, PHB would like to see units 
for the 0 to 30 percent income range.  PHB also has a partnership with Home Forward promising 
100 vouchers be allocated, and also PHB has been consistent about indicating that in any 
development at least five percent of the units be made available for affordable housing and 0 to 
30 percent income range. 
It sounds as if these requirements are built in so that when PHB reviews the proposals received 
from the NOFA there will be high priority to proceed with those developers that meet the 
housing targets.  Mr. Mena responded yes, and stated that it is an emphasis noted in the NOFA. 

 
Chair Kelly expressed concern that the change to the Set Aside Policy is moving too fast for an informed 
conversation about trade-offs.  He also wondered what happens to the 85 percent of Portland that is 
not covered by the URAs and its resources.  Would like to see more input and outreach, especially from 
the Lents Town Center URA community because of their concerns that the promises and commitments 
made by PDC could be diluted because of the City’s additional request for affordable housing dollars. 
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Commissioner Dickson asked the following questions: 
What is the timeline, how fast is this moving forward?  Mr. Mena responded that City 
Commissioner Saltzman has committed to bringing a resolution to City Council by next week; 
PHB will be submitting paperwork tomorrow. 
It was mentioned last month a need for 20,000 affordable housing units.  Mr. Mena responded 
that the City has known for a while that there is a crucial need for at least 20,000 units in the 0 
to 30 percent income range.  Beyond that, in the Comprehensive Plan there is a call for an 
additional 10,000 units.  As to what the actual need versus supply is, he does not have that 
information. 

 
Chair Kelly stated that there seems to be a single focus of mind focusing entirely on the URA funds 
rather than looking at changing other public policies and resources; encourages the affordable housing 
community to focus on those other potential sources of funds as well so that there is the opportunity to 
change the face of the entire city and not just the URAs. 
 
Chair Kelly called forward guests to testify. 
 
Beverly Logan, a leader with the Metropolitan Alliance for Common Good (MACG).  Ms. Logan gave an 
overview of the letter handed out, which is included in these minutes as Attachment 2. 

Melissa Reed, a leader with MACG.  Ms. Reed gave an overview of the letter handed out, which is 
included in these minutes as Attachment 3. 
 
Ms. Logan also presented the PDC Board with a map showing the membership of MACG; this is included 
in these minutes as Attachment 4. 
 
Leah Greenwood.  Ms. Greenwood read off goals and data URA-by-URA from the Housing Report and 
urged PDC and PHB staff to work together to meet these goals. 
 
8. Action Item: Resolution 7147 – Adopting the Broadway Corridor Framework Plan as the 

Guiding Document for Future Development of the United States Postal Service Site and 
Properties Located in the Study Area Adjacent to the Broadway Bridge in the River District 
Urban Renewal Area 

 
This proposed action by the PDC Board will adopt the Broadway Corridor Framework Plan (Framework 
Plan).  If adopted, the Framework Plan will guide: 1) the strategic vision for development of the broader 
24-acre Broadway Corridor study area located in the River District URA, and 2) the preferred 
development concept and future master plan for the 13.5-acre United States Postal Service (USPS) 
Processing and Distribution Center located at 715 NW Hoyt Street (P&DC site), should PDC be successful 
in acquiring the property.  
 
The objective of the Framework Plan is to provide greater certainty regarding PDC’s and the City’s 
development objectives, desired public investments, and financial capacity to meet those objectives and 
investments, with a particular focus on the P&DC site.  Affiliated initiatives underway to inform a 
decision of whether to acquire the P&DC site include:  

Negotiations with USPS concerning the possible acquisition by PDC of the P&DC site and the 
relocation of the USPS functions to an alternative location; and  
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Identifying a financing approach associated with the potential acquisition and future 
redevelopment of the P&DC site, including the need to secure financing (Interim Bonds) from 
the City in addition to TIF resources from the River District URA.  

 
PDC staff provided briefings on the Framework Plan to the PDC Board on April 8, 2015, July 16, 2015, 
and September 9, 2015. 
 
9. Action Item: Resolution 7148 – Requesting Portland City Council to Issue Bonds for the River 

District Urban Renewal Area; Pledging Revenues from the River District Urban Renewal Area 
to those Bonds; and Authorizing Additional Covenants 

 
This action by the PDC Board will request that City Council issue revenue bonds (Interim Bonds) under 
Oregon Revised Statutes (ORS) §287A.150 to provide interim financing for the current and proposed 
costs of carrying out the City’s River District Urban Renewal Plan.  The action also requests that City 
Council issue long-term tax increment bonds (Long-Term Bonds) to refinance the Interim Bonds.  
 
This action is related to two other proposed PDC Board actions:  

1) Adopting the Broadway Corridor Framework Plan as the Guiding Document for Future 
Development of the United States Postal Service Site and Properties Located in the Study Area 
Adjacent to the Broadway Bridge in the River District Urban Renewal Area (Resolution No. 7147)  

2) Requesting Portland City Council to Issue Bonds for Public Improvements in the River District 
Urban Renewal Area (Resolution No. 7149)  

 
The request to issue bonds is a common PDC practice to provide TIF in URAs.  Those TIF revenues are 
required to accomplish priorities in the River District Urban Renewal Plan. 
 
10. Action Item: Resolution 7149 – Requesting Portland City Council to Issue Bonds for Public 

Improvement Projects Associated with the River District Urban Renewal Area 
 
This action by the PDC Board will request that City Council issue Interim Bonds under ORS §287A.150 to 
provide interim financing for the current and proposed costs of carrying out the City’s River District 
Urban Renewal Plan.  The action also requests that City Council issue Long-Term Bonds to refinance the 
Interim Bonds. 
 
This action is related to two other proposed PDC Board actions:  

1) Adopting the Broadway Corridor Framework Plan as the Guiding Document for Future 
Development of the United States Postal Service Site and Properties Located in the Study Area 
Adjacent to the Broadway Bridge in the River District Urban Renewal Area (Resolution No. 7147)  

2) Requesting Portland City Council to Issue Bonds for the River District Urban Renewal Area; 
Pledging Revenues from the River District Urban Renewal Area to those Bonds; and Authorizing 
Additional Covenants (Resolution No. 7148)  

 
The requested Interim Bonds will be issued to pay for public improvement projects in the River District 
URA.  The Interim Bonds are being requested because the costs of acquiring and redeveloping the USPS 
P&DC Site at 715 NW Hoyt Street in the River District URA and other commitments exceed available 
River District URA resources in the short term.  All proceeds from the requested Interim Bonds must be 
used specifically for public projects where there will be no private participation (such as the selective 
demolition of Centennial Mills, improvements to Union Station, and implementation of the Multnomah 
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County Health Department project), as the Interim Bonds are secured by the City’s General Fund and in 
order to avoid the City’s lending of credit to a private entity.  Should PDC be unable to negotiate 
acquisition of the P&DC site, these Interim Bonds to fund public improvements will not be necessary, as 
there will be sufficient River District URA TIF in the PDC budget. 
 
The Interim Bonds that are the subject of Resolution No. 7148, by contrast, are a common PDC practice 
to provide TIF in URAs and will be paid by issuing Long-Term urban renewal bonds. 
 
PDC staff presenting these items: 
Tony Barnes, Budget Officer 
Sarah Harpole, Senior Project/Program Coordinator 
 
Chair Kelly called for a motion to approve Resolutions 7147, 7148, and 7149; Commissioner Myers 
moved and Commissioner Cruz seconded the motion. 
 
AYES:  Cruz, Dickson, Kelly, Myers 
NAYS:  None 
 
CONVENE EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
11. The Executive Session is Held in Accordance with Oregon Revised Statutes 192.660(2)(e) to 

Conduct Deliberations Concerning the Negotiation of Real Property Transactions 
 
At approximately 4:44 p.m. Chair Kelly adjourned the regular meeting and read the following statement: 
“The PDC will now meet in executive session for the purpose of deliberating with persons designated by 
PDC to negotiate a real property transaction.  The executive session is held pursuant to ORS 
192.660(2)(e).  Only representatives of the news media and designated staff will be allowed to attend 
the executive session.  All other members of the audience are asked to leave the room.  Representatives 
of the news media are specifically directed not to report on any of the deliberations during the 
executive session, except to state the general subject of the session as previously announced.  No 
decision may be made in the executive session.” 
 
Chair Kelly excused himself immediately after the Executive Session ended. 
 
ADJOURN EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
12. Adjourn 
 
There being no further business, Acting Chair Dickson adjourned the PDC Board meeting at 
approximately 5:31 p.m.

Approved by the Portland Development Commission on 
 

 
      
Gina Wiedrick, Recording Secretary 

January 13, 2016
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